

WEST BRIDGEWATER PLANNING BOARD
5/6/15
PRESENT: H. Hurley, H. Anderson, G. Stetson, A. Kinahan and J. Noyes
ABSENT: None
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1.   405 West Street/9 & 15 Vit’s Way:  Azu Etoniru of E.T. Engineering was present. Project Manager, Doug Valeri and Melissa Faradie were also present.
Public Hearing continuation 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Hurley stated that he had received a message from their engineer, Nicholas Lanney that he is still reviewing the plans and did not have any comments ready for this meeting. An invoice for the advertisement and postage for the certified mailing in the amount of four hundred and sixty ($460.00) dollars was presented for payment.  Ms. Faradie stated that she would take care of it right away. 

Mr. Etoniru reminded the Board that he was here to request a special permit and site plan review for the above properties. They are further described as Assessor's Map 28, Lot 18 and Map 28, Lots 15 & 16. Mr. Etoniru stated that the purpose of the plan is for an indoor truck repair business and self contained vehicle washing facility and two (2) lots for stacked vehicle storage of the rental vehicles.  
Mr. Etoniru stated that he would start with the parking layout which is to be contained on #9 and #15 Vit’s Way. He stated that it would be used for parking vehicles that would be the central operations site for Enterprise. He stated that this is an allowed use by special permit from the Planning Board. Mr. Etoniru stated that at the last meeting they did not have the drainage wrapped up and wanted to meet with the Conservation Commission before finalizing their plans.  He stated that they received approval with a proviso for buffer zone enhancements, which they have done.  He stated that on March 20th they did test pits, under the guidance of John DeLano and were able to easily stay in the accessible area.  Mr. Etoniru briefly discussed the soils, groundwater, elevations and modeling of the test pits.  He stated that he had changed the design as a result of the test results.  He stated that they used “best practices” under the Department of Environmental (DEP) Stormwater guidelines. He also noted that on the original plans it was designed to be high in the middle and sloping into the swales.  The swales were six (6’) feet at the bottom and fifteen (15’) on the top with recharge trenches underneath.  Mr. Etoniru stated that the revised plan is a much lower impact method which makes it more visible in case of any problems.  It will be eighteen (18’) feet wide on the top and much shallower on the bottom.  He stated that he had to adjust the parking to be six (6) rows and changed the space size to eight and a half (8.5’) feet to accommodate the new design. He also noted there was now a single access connection between the two (2) parking lots.  

A lengthy discussion was held on how the drainage system design and new calculations were arrived at. Mr. Etoniru noted that there was a grit chamber, new grading plan, one (1”) inch of runoff over the impervious areas, and the volume was now three (3) times what the requirements call for.   
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Mr. Hurley noted that this will be reviewed by their engineer, but the main concern is what is allowable.  He stated that they will go back and revisit this once the engineer submits his report.
 Mr. Etoniru stated that they were proposing a ten thousand (10,000) gallon, double walled, above ground fuel storage tank and gas pumps for the sole use of the applicant.  He stated that there would be no sales or storage for the public and that the bylaw allows for private use with a special permit from the granting authority.  He noted that in the past, the Board of Selectmen had allowed this for “private use” only. He stated that the design meets the volume requirements and contains one hundred and ten (110) percent of the tank’s capacity. He stated that they feel confident that this design meets all of the requirements.
Mr. Etoniru stated that the plan of the existing building was done by JD2 Engineering so he really couldn’t speak to that.  He noted that the truck washing and service will be done on a concrete pad and water levels monitored electronically which has a fail-safe shut off in case of emergency.  All waste water will be hauled off the site by a company like J.P. Noonan.  He noted that the floor is pitched to the middle with a trench to direct the water into the tank. He also noted that at seventy five (75) percent capacity an alarm will go off and shut down the valves.  Mr. Etoniru also stated that one (1) more ramp will be added at the rear of the building, but that no excavation is planned.  He stated that he believes that this is an allowed use in the Water Resource Protection District by special permit from the Planning Board. He stated that there would be no degradation of the water supply, and if the Board was to approve this, they could set any long term use conditions that they feel is necessary.  

Mr. Etoniru stated that they have a good operation maintenance manual with a daily log to record what was done and when.  He stated that this log would be maintained in perpetuity and open to inspection at any time.  Mr. Hurley questioned when the Board of Selectmen issued permits for this type of use.  Mr. Etoniru stated that they issued one for Ryder Truck on Manley Street in 1998.  Mr. Hurley questioned the design of the fueling pad and asked if there was a spill prevention plan.  He also asked if this would be used to fuel the trucks.  Mr. Etoniru stated that it would, but that there would be no diesel fuel used on site.  Mr. Hurley stated that there is a two (2) percent slope on the pad and that any spill would go to the one side which is only twenty four (24') feet away from the swale with no protective barrier.  He noted that in the event of spill the gasoline would drain into the swale and then underground directly into the water table.  Mr. Stetson stated that there should be no pitch to the pad; that it must be a level surface.  Mr. Etoniru stated that he would revise this to make it flow the right way. Mr. Stetson noted that Noonan's is built to the correct specs.  Mr. Hurley stated that it appears that a holding tank is out in front of the building, but no piping is shown.  He also asked if the floors would be level.  Mr. Etoniru stated that there have been no changes to the building plan since it was first presented.  He noted that it has a slotted drain and will include a trench drain in the concrete and would all 
be pitched to the middle.  Mr. Hurley stated that he did not remember ever seeing this on the plans. Mr. Etoniru stated that he would get a copy that plan to Mr. Hurley so that it could be sent to the engineer for his review.  Mr. Hurley asked about any owner's manual.  Mr. Etoniru stated that there was one for the tank, a copy of the DEP guidelines and maintenance plan. He stated that he would include all of this on the finished plans if approved.
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Mr. Hurley asked what type of maintenance will be done at the site.  Mr. Valeri stated that it would mostly be oil changes, oil filter changes and tire changes.  He stated that no motor work would be done, but that recall maintenance would be. Mr. Hurley asked about the car wash and if it would be automated.  Mr. Valeri stated that it would be hand held water hoses and buckets and would all be done inside the building.  When asked if there was an area specific to this power washing, Mr. Valeri stated that it is a specific space with a floor to ceiling car wash curtain to prevent any overflow to the rest of the building and a drain to quickly remove the wastewater.  
Mr. Hurley asked if there was going to be a telephone at the filling center.  Mr. Etoniru stated that there would not be as it is all automatic. Mr. Hurley stated that his concern was if there would be one for someone to call for help if there was a spill.  Mr. Etoniru stated that no phone was intended, but that he could incorporate one into the plan.  Mr. Stetson questioned if they activated the shut off, if anyone would be notified as a result.  Mr. Valeri stated that any and all employees using the filling station would be trained, certified users. He stated that it is a very tight process.  Mr. Hurley stated that he was sure it was, however accidents do happen.  Mr. Stetson noted that in the event of an emergency, they were a lot closer to the Easton Fire Department than they were to West Bridgewater.   
The Board also received a request from the Zoning Board of Appeals to review this same project.  The applicant is seeking a special permit to run a vehicle maintenance facility at 405 West Street, which consists of repairing, maintenance, washing, cleaning, and detailing vehicles. Maintenance will be for Enterprise rental vehicles only. The Board placed the request on file.  It was noted that it would not be prudent to make any recommendations at this time since they are still reviewing this plan themselves. 
Mr. Hurley stated that they should have the engineers review by next week and suggested that they continue this meeting.  Mr. Etoniru stated that they would like to come back to the next meeting on May 20, 2015. Board members were in agreement. The discussion ended at 8:15 p.m. 
2.   South Elm Street/Lincoln Street: Todd Pilling of Pilling Engineering was present. Al Gorham, Deb Gorham, John Galasso and Katherine Galasso were also present.
PUBLIC HEARING 8:15 p.m.
Mr. Hurley read the notice as it appeared in the Enterprise newspaper.  He introduced the Board members and outlined the procedures for the hearing. 
 Mr. Pilling stated that he was here to discuss a Definitive Subdivision plan on behalf of the
 Lincoln Realty Trust, Steven Peraino, Trustee.   He stated that the applicant proposes an eight (8) Lot subdivision entitled, “Lamp Post Estates.” 
Mr. Pilling stated that there is a six hundred and fifty (650’) foot roadway at the junction of South Elm and Lincoln Streets.  He noted that the Lot with the home on it at 375 Lincoln St. will be reconfigured and some land removed, but the house will remain. He stated that they would 









continued:

West Bridgewater Planning Board

Minutes of 5/6/15

Page 4

actually only be constructing seven (7) new homes.  He stated that he had moved the roadway entrance as far away from the intersection as he could to alleviate any traffic problems.  Mr. Pilling stated that there are two (2) drainage easements and that any overflow would be directed to the wetlands.  He stated that the Conservation Commission is waiting for the reviewing engineer’s report before making any decisions.  Mr. Hurley stated that the Board did have this reviewed and distributed Mr. Lanney’s report.  He briefly reviewed the report with Mr. Pilling which included issues with wetland lines, datum, benchmarks, gravel basins, outlet placement, drainage coverage, elevations, erosion control, site distance, storm water pollution plans, tree removal, grid chamber cleaning, maintenance plans and traffic.  Mr. Pilling was receptive to addressing all of the engineer’s concerns.  The report was placed on file and becomes a part of the official record. 

Mr. Hurley noted that Lot 4 is blocking any continuation of the road to the adjacent properties. He also stated that the Planning Board would like to see the water mains looped in the event of future development in this area.  A utility easement is required.  He noted that with respect to the street jogs, it appears to be less than one hundred and fifty (150’) feet between the two (2) center lines of Lincoln Street and Lamp Post Lane and the plans don’t show the relation of the center lines.  He stated he wants to see this on the plans.  Mr. Hurley also noted that the curb is less than ninety (90) degrees, and questioned whether Mr. Peraino is part of the trust, and if so, could they use some of his land to increase the radius.  Mr. Pilling stated that they could do this.  Mr. Hurley also pointed out that the required on hundred (100’) foot square needs to be added to Lot 8. 

Mr. Hurley briefly discussed tree removal.  He suggested that Mr. Pilling meet with Forestry Superintendent, Chris Iannitelli, and work with him to develop a plan to limit tree removal and open up the line of sight. He also suggested that Mr. Pilling meet with the Water Superintendent to work out any issues ahead of time. 

The Board reviewed the waiver requests as follows:

Section 4.2.7.1 - to waive sloped granite curbing at the curves at the entrance,


Section 4.4.6 - to waive the requirement for a Fire Alarm System, and

Section 4.8.1.2 - to waive the requirements for granite bounds and to allow concrete 
                           bounds instead.
Mr. Hurley stated that the Board does not waive sloped granite curbing ever.   As to the fire alarm system, Mr. Hurley suggested that Mr. Pilling get an approval letter from the Fire Department.  As to the bounds, Mr. Hurley stated that the Board will waive granite to concrete, but the bounds would have to be thirty six (36”) inches, not the proposed thirty (30”) inches.    Mr. Stetson told Mr. Pilling that in lieu of street lights the Board now requests driveway lights, set back six to eight (6'- 8’) feet, on each property. Mr. Pilling questioned what type of lights the Board wanted.  Mr. Hurley stated that the Board prefers dark skies, and shoe box type lighting that shines down on site are the best.
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Ms. Gallaso questioned what the pink tags were that are on her property.  Mr. Pilling stated that they were wetland flags and that they do go onto her property.  Mr. Gallaso stated no one wants issues with water on their property.  Mr. Hurley stated that this is why the Board has the plans reviewed by their engineer.  Mr. Gorham questioned Mr. Pilling’s statement that the drainage system was a simple one.  He stated that the land was so wet, that they would need a lot of fill to build up the site, build the houses on top of that and wondered where all this water was going to go.  He stated that once the first shovel hits, his property is going to be under water as will the rest of the neighboring properties.  He stated that every time it rains they all get water now and this development will just make it much worse.  He likened it to taking a fish tank full of water and then adding rocks to it; eventually it will overflow and flood everything around it.  He noted that if he digs twelve (12”) inches into the soil now he gets water.  Again Mr. Hurley explained that this is why the Board has their engineer review the plans for content and compliance.  Mr. Pilling stated that on May 21st they will be walking the site and doing test pits. Mr. Gorham stated that he would be there too.  Mr. Pilling stated that it would not be open to the public and he would have to get permission from the owners for Mr. Gorham to attend.  He also noted that when he called the drainage system simple, he meant that it consists mostly of drains and catch basins.  He stated that they are doing what they can to mitigate it any water problems. 
Ms. Gallaso asked where the “crick” was.  Mr. Pilling stated that he did not know where it is. She then asked how high the road will be and if it was surveyed.  Mr. Pilling stated that all of the homes would have a walk-out basement in the back, two to four (2’-4’) feet of fill in the front and four (4’) feet above the water level for the septic systems.  He stated that he would review the drainage.  Mr. Gorham stated that if the property goes up six (6’) feet then all of those new houses will have water problems as well.  Ms. Gallaso asked when the last test pits were done.  Mr. Pilling stated that it was done in October.  Ms. Gallaso stated that it was no surprise it was done during the driest part of the year.  Mr. Pilling stated that they were building above the water table like they would on an island.  Mr. Gorham stated that this property is all in the wetlands.  Mr. Pilling stated that the botanist and Conservation Commission disagreed with his perception.
Mr. Hurley questioned how long after the Conservation Commission meeting it would take Mr. Pilling to be ready to come back before this Board.  Mr. Pilling stated that he should be ready to present his revisions by the June 3rd meeting.  The Board agreed to continue the public hearing to June 3rd at 8:00 p.m.  Ms. Galasso asked if she could get a copy of the plans.  Mr. Pilling stated that he would mail her a copy.  The discussion ended at 9:30 p.m. 
3.   Woodrow Estates:  James Shalek was present.

Mr. Shalek stated that he was here to request the release of Lot 7 as he has a purchase and sales meeting scheduled for this Friday.  Mr. Hurley noted that the Board has released Lots 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 8 & 9 and was holding Lots 6 & 7 as surety.  Mr. Shalek stated that the Board is also holding in excess of ninety two thousand ($92,000.00) dollars cash bond in addition to the two lots.  He noted that he is getting one hundred and eighty ($180,000.00) dollars per lot and felt that one lot plus the cash should be ample surety for completion of the roadway.   
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A Motion (HA) was made to release Lot 7 of the Woodrow Estates subdivision.  Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous. Notice will be sent to the Building Inspector and Treasurer with the Board’s decision.
4.   B.C. Way:  Dennis Welch was present.
Mr. Welch sated that he was here to set up a bond/surety for the roadway at the above subdivision and hoped to get the lots released at the same time.  He submitted an estimate of the costs to finish the roadway which includes signs, hydro-seeding the detention basins and drain easements, install a 28 arborvitae screen at the entrance, install sloped granite curbing, top coat, as-built plans and bounds in the amount of thirty eight thousand, five hundred and twenty five ($38,525.00) dollars.

Mr. Stetson told Mr. Welch that he needs to install the road sign and private way sign at his earliest opportunity. He suggested that he meet with Highway Superintendent, Len Graf to get the specifications. Mr. Noyes reviewed the estimate and suggested that it might be a “little low.”  He questioned how long the roadway actually was.  Mr. Welch stated that it is two hundred and ninety five (295’) feet.  Mr. Noyes quickly calculated the tonnage that would be necessary and agreed that it was pretty close to the estimate.  Mr. Stetson noted that there is more pavement in the cul-de-sac than there is in the roadway.  
A Motion (HA) was made to set the bond/surety amount of forty five thousand ($45,000.00) dollars, and to sign the Form J to release Lots 2, 3, 4 and 5 once the surety is in place.  
Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous.  Notices will be sent to Treasurer/Collector, John Duggan, and Building Inspector, Steve Solari. 
5.   Lot 174 Spring Street:  Michal Ferrone was present.

Mr. Ferrone stated that he was here to set the bond/surety amount for the one (1) lot subdivision and get the lot released so that he can get a building permit to begin construction.  He submitted an estimate of the roadway cost which includes loam, gravel sub-base, two (2”) inch binder course, one and a half (1 ½”) inch pavement, swale with rip rap end and detention basin for a total cost of seventeen thousand, four hundred and eleven ($17, 411.00) dollars. Mr. Hurley noted that the cost of the bounds were not included in the estimate.  Mr. Ferrone stated that it would remain a private way in perpetuity. Mr. Ferrone stated that he had forgotten to bring the completed Form J release forms, but would be able to get them in to the Board early tomorrow morning.  The Board members agreed to come in and sign the Form J once it is submitted instead of making Mr. Ferrone wait until the next meeting.  He assured the Board that he would have it in as soon as possible. (*Note-as of 1:00 p.m. Friday no bond was set and no forms had been submitted.)
A Motion (HA) was made to set the bond/surety at twenty thousand ($20,000.00) dollars and to come in and sign the Form J to release the lot once it is submitted and notarized.  Second (AK). 

Vote: Unanimous.  Notices will be sent to Treasurer/Collector, John Duggan, and Building Inspector, Steve Solari. 
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 6.   Wind Turbine Bylaws:
The Board received a formal request from the Town Administrator to review a proposed bylaw for Wind Turbines.  It was noted that the Bylaw Study Committee is reviewing the proposed bylaw. It was also noted that the Selectmen did not take a vote to endorse the bylaw request, but rather are seeking input from this Board and advice on this matter. The Board had agreed to wait for all members to be present before reviewing the bylaw and making their recommendations at this meeting.

Mr. Hurley reported that he had contacted the interested parties and invited them to tonight's meeting to discuss the proposed bylaw with the Board.  He stated that the proponents had been agreeable.  Mr. Steven Hobbs met with Mr. Hurley and was supposed to deliver additional information to the Planning Board that they had given to the Board of Selectmen that was not passed along. That was not done. It was also noted, for the record that the concerned residents did not attend.  The Board continued the discussion on the bylaw until such time that they are contacted.
7.   The Farm/Walnut Street:

The Board received a definitive subdivision plan, submitted by Silva Engineering, on behalf of T. D. Development, for a twenty two (22) lot subdivision to be located off of Walnut Street. This property is located next to the recently constructed Pearl Road subdivision. 
A brief discussion was held regarding some issues that have arisen at the Pearl Road subdivision which was built by the same developers, Steven and Robert Fox.  Mr. Hurley reported that he had been contacted by one resident questioning when the properties will be turned over to the “Association.” He noted that this was not a responsibility of the Board, but between the developers and the residents.  Mr. Hurley reminded the Board that several drainage issues have arisen and are supposed to be addressed.  He stated that another resident called to complain that there are piles of brush and dirt on the properties that have not been taken care of.  Mr. Stetson reported that there has been someone on site this past week working on the as-built plans.  He further noted that the sump pumps on Lot 21 have stopped.  He noted that the developers have actually created wetlands.  He noted that they need to get the water off the properties and drain it out to the street.  Mr. Stetson stated that there is no water on Spring Street, but that the water is being trapped on the house lots.  He also noted that some of the problems are a result of poor landscaping, and that a dyke has been created keeping the water from draining.  He stated that he had “buried” his lawn equipment at his daughter’s place because it is so wet back there.

Mr. Stetson reported that the developers have run into some problems.  He noted that the property next to the mailboxes is owned by a landscaper that will do the mowing and did snow 
plowing for Mr. Fox this winter.  He reported that there was a big meeting of the neighborhood and that everyone attended.  They are questioning why, if they are all paying their fees, and the money is being controlled by the Fox brothers, where is it all going?  Mr. Stetson stated that there have been a lot of construction problems as a result of the recent harsh winter.  He noted that there was a lot of snow that got in under the dormers and caused ceiling damage when the snow melted.  Mr. Hurley questioned how they passed the “vacuum test.”  Mr. Stetson stated that there
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are a lot of unhappy people.  The Board was in agreement, that while the new project has nothing to do with the Pearl Road subdivision, they may be able to encourage the Fox brothers to remedy the existing problems.
The Board made a preliminary review of the proposed subdivision.  Mr. Hurley stated that when they first saw this proposal there were two roadways, but this definitive plan shows only one. He reminded the Board members that their regulations state that a single road cannot serve more than ten (10) house lots; this has twenty two (22) lots and only one road. Mr. Stetson questioned whether the layout of Walnut Street had changed, and if it had, was the frontage for these lots on the old Walnut Street. He also questioned that when it is graded, are they going to become “gimmie” lots?”  Mr. Hurley also noted that the stone wall is not shown on the plans.
A Public Hearing will be held on Wednesday June 17, 2015 at 8:00 p.m. in the Town Hall conference room.  Notices will be published in the Enterprise on May 26, and June 2, 2015. 
A copy of the plans and drainage calculations will be sent to Nicholas Lanney for review.
8.   441 South Main Street/Russell Funeral Home:
The Board received a request for a site plan review for the proposed funeral home to be located at the above address. Mr. Hurley stated that it was his understanding that these plans would not be submitted until proponents received a decision on their curb cut requests.  Mr. Stetson stated that he had heard that they lost one of the curb cuts.  After reviewing the time line the Board agreed to hold the site plan review on June 3, 2015. Notice will be sent to the applicant, engineer and all town boards. 
9.   Reorganization: 

The Board discussed the reorganization of the Board in response to the last election.  A Motion (GS) was made to keep the Board the same as follows:




Hugh Hurley, Chairman





Howard Anderson, Vice Chairman





Gerald Stetson, Clerk





Anthony Kinahan, Member





James Noyes, Member

  Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous.
10.   Upcoming projects:  
A brief discussion was held on upcoming projects which include:
1. A ZBA site plan review for a cab company to be located at May’s Tire on Turnpike Street. This was on the agenda for this meeting, but no plans were received.
2. J.P. Noonan has plans to change their canopy over their fuel storage area on West Street. It was noted that this property is in the Water Resource Protection District. Mr. 
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Hurley questioned whether there were propane storage tanks on the site.  Mr. Stetson reported that Bio fuel is manufactured on this site by taking grease/fat products from restaurants and converting it to fuel to be used in their trucks. He stated that it is a huge, in-house operation. Mr. Hurley questioned why this use didn’t have to come before the Board.  Mr. Anderson stated that it is probably because it is considered a “food product” and is not subject to the same requirement as other fuels are. 
3. Asack property: It was reported that a “division” of Leo’s Landscaping is selling plants, shrubs and trees at the property on North Main Street at the front of the Solar Farm. The Building Inspector has issued a cease and desist order to the owner as this is a change in use that should have gone through the permitting process.  Mr. Stetson noted that the golf range was supposed to have been dismantled too but never was.      

11.   Schedule of Completion:

After the meeting on January 21, 2015 the Board had sent out requests to the active subdivision proponents to submit a schedule of completion at their earliest convenience.  It was noted for the record that the only one received was from James Shalek for Woodrow Estates/Sunset Avenue Extension.  There has been no response from the developers for B.C. Way, Bresciani Estates or West Meadow Estates.

12.   Meadow Spring Drive: 
The Board noted that the deeds and conveyances for the roadway and easements for the above subdivision still have not been submitted, reviewed or approved for this subdivision. The last time the Board met with Mr. Donato he stated that his attorney, Ron Whitney, was preparing the 
deeds, conveyance documents, and roadway easements and would submit them as soon as they were done.  Mr. Hurley had noted that once all of the paperwork was in order, the Board would schedule a public hearing to release the surety. They would then forward the plans to the Board of Selectmen for street acceptance at the next town meeting; sometime in 2015.  Mr. Donato had assured the Board that he would make sure that everything was submitted as soon as possible.  It was noted for the record that the above documents have still not been submitted.



13.    MAIL:
Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 5/4/14, re: site plan, Elm Street.

Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 5/4/14, re: special permit, 79 Maple Avenue.

Bridgewater Town Council public hearing 5/18/15, re: ordinance amendments.

Brockton City Council public hearing 5/27/15, re: Ordinance amendments.

Brockton Planning Board public hearing 5/19/15, re: zoning code changes.

E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 5/6/15, re: special permit, 390 Oak Street.

E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 5/6/15, re: variance, 54 Surrey Lane.

Easton ZBA public hearing 5/19/15, re: special permit, 9 Picker Lane.
Easton ZBA public hearing 5/19/15, re: special permit, 305 Turnpike Street.

Easton ZBA public hearing 5/19/15, re: variance, Hampden Drive.

Raynham ZBA public hearing 4/22/15, re: special permit, 121 Titicut Rd. approved w/conditions.

Raynham ZBA public hearing 4/22/15, re: variance, 238 Warren Street, approved.
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Mail continued:
W. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 4/14/15, re: special permit, 401 Pleasant St. granted.
W. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 5/12/15, re: special permit, 405 West Street.

Mass Office on Disability two (2) day training session information. 

OCPC (MPO) minutes of 3/17/15 and agenda for 4/21/15.

OCPC minutes of 3/25/15 and agenda for 4/29/15.

Woodward and Curran spring 2015 newsletter.

Board of Assessor's minutes of 4/1/15.

Expense Control report of 4/28/15.
Expense Ledger report of 4/28/15.

Notification to abutters, re: J. P. Noonan, West Street, Wetlands Protection Act.

14.  A Motion (HA) was made to pay Engineer, Nicholas Lanney, for review of the Lamp Post  

       Estates plans in the amount of $1,125.00.  Second (AK).  Vote: Unanimous.

15.  A Motion (HA) was made to pay the secretary payroll for the period ending 5/5/15.    
       Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous.
16.  The minutes of 4/15/15 were accepted and filed.
17.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:05 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Donna M. Cotter,
Secretary
